Board of Cosmetologists

Minutes
 
  _August 5, 2013  

A meeting of the State Board of Cosmetologists was held on Monday, August 5, 2013, in the 2nd floor conference room, Department of Labor, Licensing and Regulation Building, 500 N. Calvert Street, Baltimore, Maryland 21202.

The following members were in attendance:

Ms. Clairee Britt-Cockrum, Chairman, Industry Member

Ms. Maxine Sisserman, Vice Chairman, School Owner Member

Ms. Sharon Bunch, Consumer Member

Mr. Phillip Mazza, Industry Member

Ms. Christina Roberts, Consumer Member

Ms. Ellen Trujillo, Industry Member

Not in attendance:

Ms. Carmel Owens, Industry Member

Mr. Robert Wood, Executive Director 

Also in attendance:

Mr. Brian Logan, Assistant Executive Director

Mr. Bruce Spizler, Senior Assistant Attorney General

Meeting called to order

The meeting was called to order at 10:10 AM by Ms. Britt-Cockrum.

Approval of Agenda
A motion was made by Mr. Mazza to approve the agenda with two additions; Ms. Bunch seconded the motion; and the Board voted unanimously to approve.
Minutes

A motion was made by Ms. Roberts to approve the meeting minutes of the July 1, 2013 meeting; Ms. Sisserman seconded the motion; and the Board voted unanimously to approve.
A motion was made by Ms. Roberts to approve the Executive Session meeting minutes of the July 1, 2013 meeting; Ms. Trujillo seconded the motion; and the Board voted unanimously to approve.
New Business

Informal Conference- Timothy Jones- Conviction Disclosure

Mr. Timothy Jones, who is applying for a beauty culture apprentice permit, was directed to appear at today’s Board meeting to discuss a previous conviction that he had disclosed on his application. After holding considerable deliberations and noting the absence of additional documentation, the Board directed that Mr. Jones provide additional documentation before it will grant him the beauty culture apprentice permit.

Informal Conference - Heather Hayes - Waiver of Examination Requirement
Ms. Heather Hayes appeared at today’s Board meeting to petition the Board to reinstate her esthetician license which had expired in 2007. Noting that Ms. Hayes’ esthetician license has been expired for more than five years, the Board, while sympathetic to Ms. Hayes predicament, concluded that it has no discretion in waiving the requirement that Ms. Hayes pass the Board’s theory and practical examinations before her esthetician license may be reinstated (BOP Art., §5-312(b)). 

Informal Conference - Melvine Perkins -Waiver of Examination 

Ms. Melvine Perkins, who held a nail technician license, petitioned the Board to reinstate her nail technician license which expired in 2008, and to waive the requirement of her having to take the examination. The basis for the request is an assertion by Ms. Perkins that she “had been in a financial bind” which prevented her from renewing in a timely fashion. Although the Board had invited her to appear at today’s Board Meeting, Ms. Perkins failed to appear.
After reviewing Ms. Perkins' letter and licensing history, the Board noted that, while it is sympathetic to Ms. Perkins’ circumstances, as noted in the above matter, there is no provision in the law which authorizes the Board to grant such a waiver; and that a person must pass the Board’s examination if that person’s previous license has been expired for more than five years. Accordingly, the Board denied the request of Ms. Perkins to waive the examination requirement, and noted that, in order to reinstate her nail technician license, she would have to pass the Board’s examination.
Executive Session

A motion was made by Ms. Britt-Cockrum, seconded by Ms. Roberts, to go into Executive Session at 10:40 AM to seek legal advice regarding the license exam and to obtain legal advice in administrating the cosmetology exam. 

The Board came out of Executive Session at 11:45 AM.

Formal Hearing -Thai Xuan Nguyen and Loan Tran- d/b/a Nail Art – Docket No. COSM130205

A formal hearing was held in regard to Thai Xuan Nguyen and Loan Tran (Docket No. COSM130205).  Mr. Nguyen had submitted an application for a beauty salon (full service) permit for a salon known as Nail Art, located at 6481 Marlboro Pike, District Heights, MD 20747. It was discovered during the pre-shop inspection that the salon was open without a valid owner’s permit; and, it was alleged that Mr. Nguyen, present in the salon at the time of the inspection, attempted to bribe the Inspector. Mr. Nguyen appeared for the hearing and was represented by Mr. Daniel Palumbo, Esq. Although the co-respondent, Loan Tran, the previous owner of Nail Art, properly was served and notified of the date and time of the hearing, he failed to appear. Assistant Attorney General Hope Sachs was the Presenter of Evidence. Ms. Mai Pham served as the interpreter for Mr. Nguyen. After the taking of testimony and the receipt of evidence, the Board, following its deliberations, concluded that the evidence was insufficient to demonstrate that Mr. Nguyen intended to bribe the inspector. The Board ordered a re-inspection of the salon; and, if no violations were discovered at that time, Mr. Nguyen’s application for a beauty salon permit be granted. In addition, the Board imposed a $300 fine on Loan Tran, the owner of record at the time of the inspection, for: (1) the operators in the salon not having their photographs on their respective licenses; and (2) failing to properly disinfect the pedi-spas in the salon.  

Inquiry from Board Inspector-Hair Braiders in Licensed Salons

The Board reviewed an inquiry from a Board Inspector inquiring why braiders are allowed to work in licensed beauty salons. The Inspector noticed during a particular inspection that the braiders use brushes and combs. Senior Assistant Attorney General Bruce Spizler noted that there is a clear distinction between using brushes and combs to provide cosmetology services and the braiding of hair by “ …twisting, wrapping, weaving, extending, locking, or braiding by hand or mechanical device”. BOP, §5-101(k). After considerable deliberation, it was decided that if a braider is providing braiding services inside a licensed salon, any sanitation violation committed by the braider will result in a violation being issued to the owner of the salon. 

COMAR 09.22.02.04 B (11) Sanitation Requirements – General

Senior Assistant Attorney General Bruce Spizler advised the Board of an inquiry from an attorney in regard to the sanitation regulations which require implements to be disinfected. Noting that there are specific regulations regarding sanitation requirements for nail technicians which requires that implements be disinfected after each client (COMAR 09.22.02.06(B) (1) and (4)), a similar requirement is not specified the regulation for “Sanitation Requirements- General” – COMAR 09.22.02.04(B) (11) and (12). After holding considerable deliberations, a motion was made by Mr. Mazza, seconded by Ms. Trujillo, that the Sanitation Requirements - General be amended to require that implements be disinfected after each client; and the Board voted unanimously to approve the motion.

Old Business
Monthly Regulation Update

Assistant Executive Director Brian Logan advised the Board that there have been no new updates of the regulations

Prohibitions - Metal Graters
As reflected, in last month’s meeting minutes, Board staff was directed to draft regulations which would prohibit the use of metal graters in the providing of pedicure services. Senior Assistant Attorney General Bruce Spizler provided a draft of a proposed amendment to COMAR 09.22.02.03(I), as follows:

The use or possession of a Credo blade, a grater, or a similar [razor-type] implement used to cut [growths on] the skin.

 A motion was made by Ms. Sisserman, and seconded by Ms. Roberts, to adopt the wording as set forth above, and the Board unanimously approved the motion.

Discussion RFP- Scope of Service 

Senior Assistant Attorney General Bruce Spizler advised the Board that the Procurement division of DLLR is preparing a Request for Bid in regard to a testing vendor; as the current five year contract expires sometime in 2014.  Mr. Spizler noted that there will be two major additions regarding the new contract:  (1) the development, and offering, of a theory and practical examination to qualify for a “Hair Stylist” license; and (2) the development, and offering, of a theory examination in Spanish and Vietnamese. Mr. Spizler added that he and the administrative staff have been in meetings to discuss the RFP. 
Legislative Proposals for 2014 General Assembly

Senior Assistant Attorney General Bruce Spizler reminded the Board that this was the time of the year that every agency is to submit its legislative proposals for the 2014 session of the Maryland General Assembly. After holding discussion, a motion was made by Mr. Mazza, seconded by Ms. Trujillo, to; again, propose legislation for the Board to become “Specially Funded”.
Board Elections

Pursuant to BOP, §5-203, the Board is required to elect a chairman annually. After nominating 2 members, written ballots were taken which resulted in a split vote of 3 votes for each candidate which resulted in the election of a chairman to be tabled for the next meeting when; hopefully, all 7 members would be in attendance.
Adjournment

There being no further business, a motion was made by Mr. Mazza to adjourn the meeting; seconded by Ms. Trujillo; and the meeting was adjourned at 4:00 PM.
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